
  
   

   

 
                  GGLDC Board Meeting 

              Thursday, December 3, 2020 

                 Location: Electronically 

                                                               4:00 PM 

 

 

GGLDC MINUTES 

 

Attendance 

Board Members: D. Cunningham, S. Noble-Moag, C. Yunker, T. Bender, T. Felton, P. Zeliff, M. 

Wiater, G. Torrey, P. Battaglia 

Staff:   L. Casey, C. Suozzi, J. Krencik, S. Hyde, L. Farrell, M. Masse, P. Kennett 

Guests: M. Gray (GCEDC Board Member), C. Klotzbach (GCEDC Board Member) A. 

Vanderhoof (GCEDC Board Member) 

Absent:   T. Felton 

 

1.0 Call to Order 

 

D. Cunningham called the meeting to order at 4:48 p.m. via conference call / video conference. 

 

Because of the Novel Coronavirus (COVID-19) Emergency and State and Federal bans on large meetings or 

gatherings and pursuant to Governor Cuomo’s Executive Order 202.1 issued on March 12, 2020 suspending the 

Open Meetings Law, this Meeting is being held electronically via conference call / video conference instead of a 

public meeting open for the public to attend in person.  

2.0 Chairman’s Report and Activities 

 

2.1 Upcoming Meetings:  

Next Scheduled Board Meeting: Thursday, December 17th at 4:00 p.m. 

2021 Draft Meeting Schedule 

 

2.2 Agenda Additions/ Deletions/ Other Business – Nothing at this time. 

 

2.3 Minutes: October 29, 2020 and November 5, 2020 

 

T. Bender made a motion to approve the October 29, 2020 and November 5, 2020 minutes as 

presented; the motion was seconded by M. Wiater.  Roll call resulted as follows: 

 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

3.0 Report of Management  

 



  
   

   

3.1 Nothing at this time.  

 

4.0 Audit & Finance Committee – D. Cunningham 

 

4.1 October 2020 Financial Statements - L. Farrell noted the following: 

 

- We received the $93,000 Community Benefit Agreement payment from Darien Lake.  This is held 

in restricted cash. 

- We booked a receivable for approximately $53,000.  This is related to the MedTech Centre 

insurance claim against Finger Lakes Service Group.  We will receive $57,000 from Finger Lakes 

Service Group’s insurance, but the receivable is picked up as expenses are incurred. 

 

This was recommended for approval by the Committee. 

T. Bender made a motion to approve the October 2020 Financial Statements as presented; the 

motion was seconded by P. Battaglia.  Roll call resulted as follows:  

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.2 Insurance Renewal / Extension - Renewal information from Selective Insurance was included with 

Committee and Board Packet Materials.  Tompkins also provided a summary and comparison of 2021 

versus 2020 costs. 

 

The committee had previously discussed having Tompkins obtain alternative insurance proposals for 

2021.  It is recommended that 60-90 days are allowed for that process, giving insurance companies 

enough time to understand who we are and what we do so that they can give us the best prices possible.   

 

The Committee considered two options: 

 

1. To accept the proposal from Selective Insurance and keep them as the carrier for 2021 or 

2. Extend coverage with Selective Insurance through the end of February while Tompkins works on 

obtaining alternative insurance proposals allowing companies more time to provide thoughtful 

quotes.  

 

Option 2 was recommended for approval by the Committee. 

 

M. Wiater made a motion to extend coverage at 100% Coinsurance with Selective through the end 

of February 2021; the motion was seconded by T. Bender.  Roll call resulted as follows: 

 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 



  
   

   

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.3 2021 Grant Consulting Services Contract – The GGLDC issued a Request for Proposal on 11/8/18 

for technical consulting services in the areas of community and economic development.  One proposal 

was received from H. Sicherman & Company, Inc.  The board approved a contract with H. Sicherman & 

Company, Inc. for 2019 services and later approved a one-year extension of that contract for 2020 

services.   

Staff requested approval of another one-year extension to this contract with H. Sicherman & Company, 

Inc. for 2021 grant consulting services.  The Office of Community Renewal (OCR) requires bidding for 

these services every three years.   

Harry Sicherman and his team provide technical services in the areas of economic development, 

community development, management and administrative services related to the Community 

Development Block Grant (CDBG) Program. 

Total contract charges for 2021 under the proposed agreement shall not exceed $25,000. 

Total contract charges for 2021 that are not reimbursable to the GGLDC from third-party sources shall not 

exceed $15,000. 

This was recommended for approval by the Committee. 

P. Battaglia made a motion to approve a one-year extension to the H. Sicherman & Company, Inc 

contract for 2021 grant consulting services, not to exceed $25,000 of which non-reimbursable 

expenses will not exceed $15,000; the motion was seconded by G. Torrey.  Roll call resulted as 

follows: 

 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.4 MedTech Centre Cleaning Services - During 2019, staff reached out to four cleaning companies to 

obtain quotes for 2020 cleaning services.  Commercial Cleaning, the company that was currently being 

used, continued to offer a competitive price and we continue to be satisfied with the services.  New 

quotes were not obtained for 2021 services.   

 

Fund Commitment: Up to $13,000, plus reimbursement for supplies. 

 

This was recommended for approval by the Committee. 

G. Torrey made a motion to approve 2021 cleaning services not to exceed $13,000, plus 

reimbursement for supplies; the motion was seconded by M. Wiater.  Roll call resulted as follows: 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 



  
   

   

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.5 By-laws for Water Works Corp – The STAMP onsite water system and on-site sanitary sewer 

system with off-site discharge will be owned, operated and maintained by two entities that are to be 

formed under NYS Transportation Corporation Law.  The GGLDC will be the sole shareholder of these 

corporations.  The GGLDC has petitioned and received consent from Genesee County Department of 

Health, Genesee County Highway Department, the Town of Alabama Highway Department, and the 

Town of Alabama regarding the formation of the Water Works Corporation, and has petitioned and 

received consent from Genesee County Department of Health, Orleans County Department of Health, the 

Genesee County Highway Department, the Town of Shelby Highway Department, and the Town of 

Shelby.     

At the previous meeting all of the consent forms were shared with the Committee.  At this time the only 

item being included are the proposed by-laws for the water and sewer transportation corporations. 

The committee requested that M. Masse review the by-laws of the Development Authority of the North 

Country (DANC) for comparison.  No recommendation was made by Committee. 

M. Masse shared that he reviewed DANC’s by-laws.  They were very comparable to the by-laws 

presented for approval.    

P. Battaglia made a motion to approve the by-laws for the Water Works Corp as presented with the 

exception that the loan committee will be stricken from the list of Standing Committees; the 

motion was seconded by T. Bender.  Roll call resulted as follows: 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.6 By-laws for Sewer Works Corp – The STAMP onsite water system and on-site sanitary sewer 

system with off-site discharge will be owned, operated and maintained by two entities that are to be 

formed under NYS Transportation Corporation Law.  The GGLDC will be the sole shareholder of these 

corporations.  The GGLDC has petitioned and received consent from Genesee County Department of 

Health, Genesee County Highway Department, the Town of Alabama Highway Department, and the 

Town of Alabama regarding the formation of the Sewer Works Corporation, and has petitioned and 

received consent from Genesee County Department of Health, Orleans County Department of Health, the 

Genesee County Highway Department, the Town of Shelby Highway Department, and the Town of 

Shelby.     

At the previous meeting all of the consent forms were shared with the Committee.  At this time the only 

item being included are the proposed by-laws for the water and sewer transportation corporations. 



  
   

   

The committee requested that M. Masse review the by-laws of the Development Authority of the North 

Country (DANC) for comparison.  No recommendation was made by Committee. 

M. Masse shared that he reviewed DANC’s by-laws.  They were very comparable to the by-laws 

presented for approval.    

P. Battaglia made a motion to approve the by-laws for the Sewer Works Corp as presented with 

the exception that the loan committee will be stricken from the list of Standing Committees; the 

motion was seconded by T. Bender.  Roll call resulted as follows: 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.7 Grant Agreement with Town of Batavia (OCR – HP Hood) – The Town of Batavia has completed, 

and submitted an application that has been approved to receive Federal grant assistance in the amount 

of $750,000 from NYS Housing Trust Fund Corporation represented by the NYS Office of Community 

Renewal through the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Fund for the purpose of providing 

financing to assist HP Hood, LLC for the installation of an additional filler line at its existing production 

facility in the Genesee Valley Agri-Business Park.  This agreement lays out the terms and conditions of 

that funding being received by the Town and then disbursed and administered by the GGLDC. 

This was recommended for approval by the Committee. 

T. Bender made a motion to approve the grant agreement with the Town of Batavia for the CDBG 

funding in connection with HP Hood, LLC project; the motion was seconded by C. Yunker.  Roll 

call resulted as follows: 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.8 Grant Agreement with Town of Batavia (OCR – Upstate Niagara) – The Town of Batavia has 

completed and submitted an application that has been approved to receive Federal grant assistance in 

the amount of $750,000 from NYS Housing Trust Fund Corporation represented by the NYS Office of 

Community Renewal through the Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Fund for the purpose of 

providing financing to assist Upstate Niagara Cooperative, Inc for the reactivation of a dormant yogurt 

production facility in the Genesee Valley Agri-Business Park.  This agreement lays out the terms and 

conditions of that funding being received by the Town and then disbursed and administered by the 

GGLDC. 

This was recommended for approval by the Committee. 



  
   

   

T. Bender made a motion to approve the grant agreement with the Town of Batavia for the CDBG 

funding in connection with the Upstate Niagara Cooperative project; the motion was seconded by 

C. Yunker.  Roll call resulted as follows: 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

4.9 Increase in Harris Beach Legal Fees on Land Sale – The GGLDC had received a Purchase and 

Sale Agreement from a company to acquire tax parcels 13.-1-174 and 13.1-1-158.12 (comprising 

approximately 22.57 acres) in their entirety.  The authorizing resolution had approved legal fees not to 

exceed $14,000.  This was an estimate from our legal firm.  The land sale closed on November 16 and 

the total legal fees amounted to $17,827.   

The Committee requested that M. Masse ask Harris Beach to make a concession of time and hours 

related to this transaction.    

M. Masse reported that Harris Beach reduced their additional fees related to this transaction to $1,800 

from $3,827. 

P. Battaglia made a motion to approve additional legal fees of $1,800 related to this land sale; the 

motion was seconded by C. Yunker. Roll call resulted as follows: 

T. Felton -   Absent  S. Noble-Moag - Yes 

D. Cunningham -  Yes  P. Battaglia -  Yes 

T. Bender - Yes   C. Yunker -  Yes 

G. Torrey -  Yes  M. Wiater -  Yes 

P. Zeliff -  Yes 

The item was approved as presented. 

 

5.0 Governance & Nominating Committee – S. Noble-Moag 

 

5.1 Nothing at this time. 

6.0 Other Business 

 

6.1 Nothing at this time.  

 

7.0 Adjournment 

As there was no further business, S. Noble-Moag made a motion to adjourn at 5:01 p.m., which was 

seconded by C. Yunker and passed unanimously. 


